

Fake Medicine Is Killing People **Around The Keystone State**



THE PANDEMIC DID NOT STOP FENTANYL PILLS IN **PENNSYLVANIA**

In February 2021, officials in Philadelphia warned that the number of counterfeit pills on the city's streets had skyrocketed over the past year. In 2020, state police arrested a Michigan man outside Erie's Union Station after they found him with a large number of suspected fentanyl pills and federal courts prosecuted two men—one from **Delaware County** and the other from Chester County—for making counterfeit pills from fentanyl analogues they imported from China. Since 2015, public sources have reported deaths in Bethlehem, East Greenville, Lancaster, Millersville, Trumbauersville, Vanderbilt, Windber, and Lower Nazareth and Warwick Townships.

FAKE MEDICINE IS NOT JUST FOUND ON STREET CORNERS



Between 2012 and 2016, the FDA sent warning letters to 81 doctors' offices across Pennsylvania telling them to stop purchasing medications from known **black-market wholesalers** that had been

caught selling counterfeit medicines. The problem of counterfeit medicine in Pennsylvania extends beyond doctors' offices. In 2021, federal authorities jailed Stefan Knoche of Lebanon for trafficking in counterfeit versions of Viagra, Aurogra, Xanax, Levitra, Cialis, and Valium, and sentenced Michael Gordon of Philadelphia to 20 years in prison for buying counterfeit Xanax pills online and selling them to customers.



February 2021, Philadelphia: Officials warned that the number of counterfeit pills containing fentanyl for sale around town has skyrocketed over the past year.



December 2020, Erie: State police arrested a man in possession of a large number of fentanyl pills outside the train station.



November 2020, Lancaster: Resident sentenced to 13 years for selling a fake fentanyl pill that killed a man in 2019.



Make sure Pennsylvanians have access to the medicines they need. Protect and strengthen the U.S.'s secure drug supply chain.

COUNTERFEIT AND BLACK MARKET DRUG INCIDENTS IN PENNSYLVANIA, 2012-2021

BASED ON REPORTED INVESTIGATIONS.

FENTANYL AND COUNTERFEIT PILLS CONTAINING FENTANYL

March 2021: Former California resident Victor Daniel Gutierrez admitted in federal court in Erie to mailing fentanyl pills into the

state.1

February 2021: Officials in Philadelphia warned that the number of counterfeit pills containing fentanyl for sale around town had

skyrocketed over the past year.2

February 2021: Police arrested a second individual for allegedly selling Isaiah Cruz the counterfeit Percocet that killed him in

December 2019.3

December 2020: State Police arrested a Michigan man outside Erie's Union Station who was found in possession of a large number of

blue pills they suspected were made with fentanyl.4

November 2020: Tre Hall died after ingesting a counterfeit oxycodone pill containing fentanyl in a house in Windber. Authorities

charged two women involved with the case in March 2021.5

November 2020: Hector V. Nazario of Lancaster received up to a 13-year sentence for selling the counterfeit oxycodone pill containing

fentanyl that killed Christian Querry in February 2019.6

September 2020: Kevin Swing of West Chester received a six-and-one-half-year prison sentence after pleading guilty to distributing over

900 counterfeit oxycodone pills made with fentanyl.⁷

September 2020: The Montgomery County District Attorney indicted a Philadelphia resident for allegedly selling counterfeit oxycodone

pills containing fentanyl around the local area.8

June 2020: Federal agents prevented a man from delivering 8,000 suspected fentanyl pills to the Philadelphia-area by arresting

him on the Massachusetts Turnpike.9

March 2020: A woman died in a Bethlehem Wawa parking lot after ingesting what she believed were oxycodone pills. The pills were

fakes made with fentanyl. Police charged two dealers for their involvement in her death. $^{
m 10}$

March 2020: Stephen Stroh of Morton and Vaughan Reiser of Landenberg were sentenced to 17-and-one-half years and six-and-

one-half years, respectively, for importing synthetic narcotics from China. The pair manufactured counterfeit pills, including fake oxycodone that contained fentanyl and Adderall that contained methamphetamine, which they sold

online.11

August 2019: The Lancaster County District Attorney issued a public warning about counterfeit pills made with fentanyl.¹²

May 2019: Federal authorities indicted Keith Navarro-Palmer of Wilmerding for possession of a large quantity of 15-milligram

oxycodone pills that tests found to be a mixture of fentanyl, heroin, and tramadol. ¹³ Navarro-Palmer received a

sentence of more than six years in prison in March 2021.14

May 2019: Prosecutors charged a Lititz woman for providing a fake fentanyl pill that killed a Warwick Township man on January

23. 2018.15

October 2018: A grand jury indicted Gustavo Rivera, a Bethlehem man who provided the fake Percocet pill that killed 27-year-old Kara

Heckenberger of Lower Nazareth Township on August 9, 2017. Rivera received a four-and-one-half to nine-year prison

sentence for drug delivery resulting in death in November 2020.¹⁷

October 2018: On two consecutive days, U.S. Customs and Border Protection agents at the Port of Philadelphia seized multiple dies for

use with a pill press.18

August 2018: 25-year-old Corey Mandich of Vanderbilt died after taking a counterfeit oxycodone that was made with fentanyl. 19

July 2018: U.S. Customs and Border Protection at the Port of Philadelphia discovered 110 pounds of fentanyl en route to

Pennsylvania from China.²⁰

For a list of eight fentanyl powder and fentanyl pill incidents in Pennsylvania from June 2013 through June 2018, please refer to the PA state sheet published in December 2019 at http://safedr.ug/PA-State-Sheet-Dec-2019.



BLACK MARKET AND COUNTERFEIT CANCER DRUGS

April 2015: The FDA sent warning letters to 17 Pennsylvania doctors and more than 270 nationwide to stop buying drugs from Gallant Pharmaceuticals, which sold more than 39 non-FDA-approved medications.²¹

The FDA warned 780 medical practices, including 27 doctors offices in Pennsylvania, to stop doing business with

unlicensed drug seller Medical Device King, which had sold 31 non-FDA approved medications, including counterfeit

Avastin.22

February-Three Pennsylvania doctors were among the 136 nationwide that received warning letters indicating that they may June 2012:

have purchased counterfeit Avastin or Altzuan from Quality Specialty Products (QSP), a CanadaDrugs subsidiary.²³

MISBRANDED AND COUNTERFEIT BOTOX

March 2016: The FDA warned 23 Pennsylvania doctors and more than 1,200 nationwide to stop buying from Canadian distributor

TC Medical, which sold 22 different kinds of non-FDA-approved medications, including counterfeit Botox. One doctor

was warned twice.24

July 2013: The FDA warned six doctors and medical practices in Pennsylvania to stop purchasing fraudulent versions of Botox sold

by Online Botox Pharmacy, Onlinebotox.com, and Onlinebotox.²⁵

November 2012: Four Pennsylvania doctors were among the 350 nationwide that received warning letters indicating that they may have

purchased counterfeit versions of Botox from Quality Specialty Products (QSP), a CanadaDrugs subsidiary. 26

OTHER DRUGS

May 2013:

November 2020: Justin Ash of Murrieta, CA received a 24-month sentence after he admitted to smuggling bulk amounts of unapproved

drugs into the U.S. Ash pressed the powders into pills and sold the pills online to customers around the U.S., including

in Pennsylvania.27

Stefan Knoche of Lebanon was indicted for trafficking in counterfeit versions of Viagra, Aurogra, Xanax, Levitra, Cialis, **August 2020:**

and Valium. 28 Knoche received a 70-month sentence in April 2021. 29

August 2020: Arizona resident Jeremy Brooks pleaded guilty to his role in operating a website that sold and distributed misbranded

drugs purchased from overseas to customers in the U.S., including in the Keystone State.³⁰

A judge sentenced Michael Gordon of Philadelphia to twenty years in prison for trafficking in counterfeit Xanax pills March 2020:

that he purchased online and sold for a profit to customers.³¹

Zachary Hyde of Pittsburgh pleaded guilty to federal narcotics charges. According to information presented in court, March 2020:

Hyde sourced large quantities of methamphetamine, and pressed it into pills using a pill press kept at a location in

McKees Rocks.31

December 2019: Thomas Whalen, a rheumatologist in Havertown, pleaded guilty to fraud and drug importation charges for his role in

a scheme to illegally import medications not approved by the FDA and administer them to his patients. Medications

involved in this case were Remicade, Synvisc, Synvisc-One, Orencia, Prolia/Xgeva, and Boniva. 33

November 2019: Keith Komar of Arizona received a 32-month federal prison sentence for selling misbranded prescription drugs to

customers around the U.S., including in western PA.3

June 2019: Emil Koledin and Koledin Enterprises, Inc. in Hermitage each pleaded guilty in federal court to conspiracy to defraud

agencies of the U.S. The scheme involved the sale of various illegal drugs manufactured primarily in Russia and China

through a website to customers in the U.S.35

July 2018: Canadian company Quantum Solutions was sentenced to pay a \$150,000 fine and to forfeit more than \$4 million for

> selling imported, non-FDA approved medications in wholesale quantities to pharmacists in western Pennsylvania. Employees Tony Lee, Billy Lee, and Tarnjeet Uppal each received three-years probation and a fine of \$55,000.³⁶

Ramesh Akkela of Mumbai, India was sentenced to 33 months in prison for running a fake online pharmacy that used March 2018:

drop-shippers in Pennsylvania³⁷ and other U.S. states to distribute misbranded drugs.³⁸

A search of a Hazelton house in connection to a case involving the sale of thousands of counterfeit oxycodone pills that January 2018:

tested positive for heroin and tramadol turned up a pill press.³⁹

October 2016: A Costa Rican man named Ramiro Quesada pleaded guilty to running an illegal online pharmacy website that sold

counterfeit medications such as Xanax, Adderall and Viagra to Pennsylvania residents. 40

December 2013: Monongahela pharmacist Bryan R. Polomoscanik pleaded guilty to importing misbranded prescription medications

from Canada to sell at the pharmacy where he worked. 41



Footnotes

- "California Man Admits He Mailed Fentanyl Pills to Pennsylvania," U.S. Department of Justice, March 11, 2021, https://bit.ly/3lMoFaK.
- Sara E. Teller, "Philly Officials Issue Warning About Fentanyl-laced Pressed Pills," Legal Reader, February 11, 2021, https://bit.ly/3bfLDIV.
- 3. Edward Sieger, "Bethlehem Police Arrest Second Man in Connection with 2019 Fatal Overdose," WFMZ-TV, February 5, 2021, http://bit.ly/37lZXYL.
- "Detroit Man Faces Drug Charges After State Police Said He Had Fentanyl Pills in Erie," Erie Times-News, December 8, 2020, http://bit.ly/3u1Kzuq.
- David Hurst, "Women Charged in Windber Overdose Death," The Tribune-Democrat, March 17, 2021, https://bit.ly/31hzDvg.
- Keith Schweigert, "Lancaster Man Will Serve Up to 13 Years in Prison for Providing Fentanyl-laced Pill to Man Who Later Died of Overdose," FOX43 WPMT, November 18, 2020, http://bit.ly/2N312zp.
- "West Chester Drug Dealer Sentenced to 6 ½ Years for Selling of Deadly Fentanyl Disguised as Oxycodone," My ChesCo, September 17, 2020, https://bit.ly/3vY5j7q.
- "DA: Philadelphia Man Charged with Selling Fentanyl-laced Oxycodone Pills," Fox29 Philadelphia, September 10, 2021, https://bit.ly/3lL4kTp.
- Brad Petrishen, "Philly Man Caught with 8,000 Suspected Fentanyl Pills," Telegram & Gazette, June 22, 2020, https://bit.ly/3vWw0JD.
- Sarah M. Wojcik, "Bethlehem Police Investigation of Fatal Fentanyl Overdose Leads to Another Arrest," The Morning Call, June 17, 2020, https://bit.ly/39br3CZ.
- 11. Richard Ilgenfritz, "Delco, Chesco Men Sentenced for Importing Fentanyl from China," *Main Line Media News*, March 16, 2020, https://bit.ly/3rkgvI3.
- 12. Andrew Forgotch, "Fake Prescription Pills Blamed in Deaths Seen in Lancaster County, DA Warns," WHTM/ABC27, August 1, 2019, http://bit.ly/2CzruGp.
- "Wilmerding Felon Charged with Possessing Fentanyl, Heroin and Tramadol Mixture Disguised as Oxycodone Hydrochloride Pills," U.S. Department of Justice, September 4, 2019, http://bit.ly/2NAKLO7.
- 14. Torsten Ove, "Wilmerding Felon Gets 6-Plus Years in Federal Prison for Fentanyl, Heroin Dealing," *Pittsburgh Post-Gazette*, March 10, 2021, https://bit.ly/3dWUDia.
- "Woman Charged with Providing Pure Fentanyl in Overdose Death," WHTM/ ABC27, May 24, 2019, http://bit.ly/2K9xaek.
- Riley Yates, "Northampton County Charges Man in Fentanyl Death of Lower Nazareth Woman," The Morning Call, October 26, 2018, http://bit.ly/32waxHy.
- 17. Rudy Miller, "Bethlehem Man Prays for Forgiveness After Giving 27-year-old the Pill that Killed Her," *LehighValleyLive.com*, November 4, 2020, https://bit.ly/32Xx9TK.
- "Official Notification," U.S. Customs and Border Protection, February 28, 2019, http://bit.ly/2Csj1EU.
- 19. Alyssa Choiniere, "As Fatal Overdose Rates Drop, Some Families Are Still Grieving," *Herald-Standard*, January 13, 2019, http://bit.ly/2q16Kog.
- 20. John Luciew, "\$1.7 Million in Deadly Fentanyl From China Stopped From Entering PA," *Penn Live*, July 2, 2018, https://bit.ly/2Jmfrxk.
- 21. "FDA Issues Letters to Doctors Who May Have Purchased Counterfeit or Unapproved Prescription Drugs," U.S. Food and Drug Administration, last updated July 3, 2019, http://bit.ly/2DqFh4c.
- "Historical Information: FDA Issues Letters to Doctors Who May Have Purchased Counterfeit or Unapproved Prescription Drugs, 2012–2014," U.S. Food and Drug Administration, last updated July 2, 2019, http://bit.ly/2rkvR5s.

- 23. "Historical Information: FDA Issues Letters to Doctors Who May Have Purchased...," http://bit.ly/2rkvR5s.
- "FDA Issues Letters to Doctors Who May Have Purchased...," http://bit.ly/2DqFh4c.
- 25. "Historical Information: FDA Issues Letters to Doctors Who May Have Purchased...," http://bit.ly/2rkvR5s.
- 26. "Historical Information: FDA Issues Letters to Doctors Who May Have Purchased...," http://bit.ly/2rkvR5s.
- "California Man Sentenced to Prison for Misbranding and Smuggling Conspiracy Involving Online Sale and Distribution of Unapproved Drugs Obtained from Overseas," U.S. Department of Justice, November 25, 2020, http://bit.ly/3bfQVxN.
- 28. "Lebanon County Man Charged with Trafficking Counterfeit Drugs," ABC27, August 10, 2020, https://bit.ly/2PqtXMW.
- "Lebanon County Man Sentenced To Seventy Months' Imprisonment For Trafficking Counterfeit Drugs," U.S. Department of Justice, April 15, 2021, https://bit.ly/3vq4FP2.
- 30. "Arizona Man Pleads Guilty to Misbranding and Smuggling Conspiracy Involving Online Sale and Distribution of Unapproved Drugs Obtained from Overseas," U.S. Department of Justice, August 6, 2020, https://bit.ly/3cfj3CS.
- 31. "Philadelphia Man Sentenced to 20 Years in Prison for Trafficking Counterfeit Drugs That He Purchased on Dark Web with Bitcoin," U.S. Department of Justice, March 10, 2020, https://bit.ly/3cj7kTJ.
- 32. "Pittsburgh Man Pleads Guilty to Running a Methamphetamine Pill Pressing Operation," U.S. Department of Justice, March 9, 2020, https://bit.ly/3vVXW02.
- "Pennsylvania Doctor Pleads Guilty to Fraud and Drug Importation Charges," U.S. Department of Justice, December 17, 2019, https://bit.ly/2PrnyBq.
- "Scottsdale, Arizona Man Sentenced to Prison for Selling Illegally Imported and Misbranded Rx Drugs to Western PA Consumers," U.S. Department of Justice, November 7, 2019, http://bit.ly/32yiko5.
- 35. "Hermitage Company and Its Owner Plead Guilty to Illegally Importing and Selling 'Brain Drugs' Not Approved for Sale by FDA," U.S. Department of Justice, June 3, 2019, http://bit.ly/2QbSX99.
- 36. Chuck Biedka, "Canadian Company Ordered to Forfeit Millions in Drug Mislabeling Scheme," *TribLive*, July 31, 2018, http://bit.ly/2v9n4mx.
- Indictment, U.S. District Court, Western District of Pennsylvania, Case No. 2:15cr-00163. https://bit.lv/2mAMils.
- 38. "Mumbai, India, Man Sentenced to 33 months in Prison for Shipping Misbranded Drugs to U.S. Consumers," U.S. Department of Justice, March 16, 2018, https://bit.ly/2037yQO.
- Criminal Complaint, U.S. District Court, District of New Jersey, Case No. 2:18mj-04023, http://bit.ly/2q2F3eW.
- Torsten Ove, "Costa Rican Man Pleads Guilty in Scheme to Sell Counterfeit Drugs in Pittsburgh," Pittsburgh Post-Gazette, October 16, 2017, https://bit.ly/2zYB5Iy.
- 41. Jeremy Sellew, "Former Monongahela Pharmacist Pleads Guilty in Illegal Drug Scam," *TribLive.com*, December 12, 2013, https://bit.ly/208xBWC.

